

Years of Excellence in Public Safety Through Staff Professionalism

In Memoriam: Robin H. Sutherland

The Department of Correction's family is deeply saddened by the sudden passing of Warden Robin Sutherland, 41, on November 29th. A 19-year veteran of the Department, Warden Sutherland is survived by her husband and their two young children; her mother; and a sister.

A little more than two years ago, Warden Sutherland had suffered a massive heart attack that required her to have heart transplant surgery. Despite the setback, she was determined to return to work as Warden of the Brooklyn Correctional Institution. "She was truly a profile in courage," said Commissioner Theresa Lantz. "She was an inspiration to all of us."



Robin Sutherland 1967-2008

Prior to her promotion to Warden, Warden Sutherland spent her entire career at the Osborn Correctional Institution.

From The Commissioner



All of the talk and dire predictions about "the economy " that we have been hearing for several months now are beginning to hit home for many among us, whether it be through a decline in our deferred retirement accounts, a tightening on credit or perhaps even lay offs of family or friends. The predictions for our state's fiscal health are also becoming more alarming with time. The Governor just recently projected our deficit for 2010 at \$2.6-

billion and \$3.3-billion for 2011! Her resolve to deal with this was made clear when she said that, "No area of government will be sacrosanct from cuts..." Just what this will mean for the Department of Correction remains to be seen, but since we are in the planning and preparation business, we are going to act now and not wait to see how things develop further. My Executive Team and I have already begun brain storming as to cost savings that we can achieve. As the Governor said, everything is on the table, even small cutbacks, as they will eventually add up. With the second largest budget in state government, some \$690-million for this year, we have an equally large obligation to do all we can to use every dollar as wisely as is possible.

See Tightening page 4

Our Mission

The Department of
Correction shall protect
the public, protect staff,
and provide safe, secure
and humane
supervision of offenders
with opportunities that
support successful community reintegration.

November 13-December 10,
2008

Distributed bi-weekly
to 7,000 staff
and via the Internet
throughout Connecticut
and the nation by the
Department of Correction
24 Wolcott Hill Road
Wethersfield, CT 06109

M. Jodi Rell Governor

Theresa C. Lantz
Commissioner

Web address: www.ct.gov/doc
Public Information
Office telephone:
860.692-7780
Fax: 860.692.7783

Garner CI Staff Thanked

"You are my heroes." That is how Commissioner Theresa C. Lantz summed up her gratitude to the staff at the Garner Correctional Institution at a recent appreciation luncheon celebrating the facility's success in carrying out its specialized mental health mission. Shortly after her appointment in March of 2003, Commissioner Lantz established Garner CI as the agency's designated facility for adult male offenders with significant mental health needs. The consolidation required a new level of collaboration between custody and medical/mental health staff and came under the intensive outside scrutiny of the Office of Protection and Advocacy for Persons with Disabilities stipulated court agreement. "My counterpart with more than 40 years in corrections was always very impressed by what he saw here," Deputy Commissioner Brian Murphy said in describing the multiple audits under the agreement, which has now been fulfilled and has recently been allowed to expire.



Statistics provided by Warden James Dzurenda demonstrate that the journey has been challenging but ultimately successful. Class "A" Disciplinary reports have gone from some 200 per month to less than 100 per month; incident reports, once close to 250 per month were, as of October 2008, down to 89 per month, and Workers' Compensation claims have decreased from close to 50 claims per month to now under 20 claims per month. Additionally, more than 640 programs are being held each month. Gratitude for a job well done was also extended to the UConn Correctional Managed Health Care staff, as well as both the NP-4 and NP-8 bargaining units whose support has contributed to the facility's success.

Union Honors Veterans

Members of the American Federation of State, County, and Municipal Employees union paid tribute to our country's veterans by donating eight plasma televisions



to the Connecticut Veterans Home in Rocky Hill. On Monday, November 10th AFSCME installed five 67-inch plasma televisions in five recreation areas at the Home and three 47-inch plasma televisions at the hospital. Along with the TVs came a \$500 gift certificate for the purchase of DVD movies.

The idea for the television donation was born a few years back when union member Ray Soucy, while visiting the Home, noticed several residents huddled around a 14-inch television. It was then that Soucy suggested that the union "adopt" the Veterans Home.

In addition to the televisions, A F S C M E Council 4 also raised more than \$10,000 for the purchase of custom-made yard furniture. Earlier this year,



the Rocky Hill facility received delivery of 40 rocking chairs, eight picnic tables and six benches, all thanks to the union members' generosity.

Over the past five years, the union has raised more than \$250,000 for the Veterans Home.

Veterans Awareness Day at New Haven CC

As part of the Department's on-going effort to assist correctional staff who also serve in the military, the New Haven Correctional Center, in conjunction with the newly formed CTDOC Military Peer Support Program, hosted the first annual Veterans Awareness Day on November 12, 2008. Held the day after Veterans' Day, the goal was to educate all staff on the services provided by the CTDOC Military Peer Support Program and honor NHCC Veteran Staff.

Event organizers included Warden Robert Correa, Human Resource Specialist Nora Ryan and Nurse Supervisor Mike DeSena, a CTDOC Military Peer Support Program and a 19-year veteran of the CT Army National Guard. The lobby of the New Haven facility had informational tables set up in order to introduce the various services provided by the CTDOC Military Peer Support Program, and the Vet Center Services of Connecticut.

Gabor Kautzner and Christopher Hansen from the New Haven Vet Center were present to answer any questions Veterans may have concerning benefits and health care. Combat Veterans themselves, Gabor and Christopher are clinicians at the Vet Center that provide services to all veterans, but focus on returning veterans from the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan. Sergeant



Veterans Awareness Day

Christopher Gee, a National Guard soldier was also present to assist in providing information to drilling reservist who may have questions relating to benefits and awards while on active duty.

Mike DeSena, along with 38 other individuals, recently completed the 40-hour intensive training for CTDOC Military Peer Support Program, conducted at Camp Rell, Niantic, Connecticut from September 29-October 3, 2008. The program is supervised by Counselor Supervisor Jacqueline Jennett, of Garner CI and Captain Heather Ziemba of York CI. Special thanks go out to the Food Service Staff at NHCC for providing coffee, juice and delicious muffins for everyone and CO Bruce Smith for the set up.



Sullivan Runs NYC Marahon

On Sunday, November 2nd, Lt. Sean Sullivan of the Security Division ran the 2008 New York City Marathon. He completed the more than 26-mile course in a time of four hours and 15 minutes.

Lt. Sullivan participated in the marathon in order to raise money for the "Injured Marine Semper Fi Fund". The tax exempt organization provides assistance for wounded service members and their families as they recover from injuries sustained while fighting "The War on Terror."

Anyone wishing to contribute can write out a check, made out to the fund and send it to Lt. Sullivan in the Security Division at Central Office and he will forward all monies to the fund. For more information regarding the Injured Marine Semper Fi Fund or to donate directly go to: www.semperfifund.org.

Tightening Budget from page 1

I have made the difficult decision to cancel the agency Holiday Party, which I know is looked forward to by many within our correctional family. I cannot commit the funds, given our current fiscal state of affairs.

Of further concern is the fact that we as an agency started the year with a more than \$20-million deficit. Our current budget was set with the expectation that our offender population would continue to significantly drop, a trend that was temporarily sidetracked by the tragedy in Cheshire. We are finally seeing a slow and steady decline in our population numbers. Let me make clear at this point that things are not going to be easy. We are going to have to reexamine how we do business and look at entirely new concepts and strategies.

On an every day basis, we must make sure that lights are turned out when we leave rooms, computers turned off when not in use and that nothing paid for with hard earned tax dollars is wasted. If you have ideas for savings, pass them up your chain of command and let's put the power of our great staff to work. We already run a pretty tight operation, although we can always save more. We also know how to effectively and safely manage the size of our inmate population. We have done it before, and we can do it again. Above all, what weighs heavily in this equation is your unwavering dedication and commitment to our agency and our state. I know that working together, we can all rise to this challenge just as we have in the past to insure that our facilities are safe and secure and the public is protected.

CLASS 177 Celebrates 15 YEARS

Some Class 177 members recently celebrated their 15th year anniversary in the CT DOC. Letters of Congratulations from Commissioner Lantz and Deputy Commissioner Murphy, commending Class 177 members for their dedication to public service and the department, were presented to those attending. Committee Chairman, Lt. Dan Leone, stated that the milestone event was so much fun, future reunions are already being discussed for years 16, 17, 18, 19 and 20.



Left to Right: CO Dave Fontaine, Lt. Rick Mahoney, CO Steve Lussier, Lt. Neva Lloyd, Lt. Dan Leone, CO Angel Ruiz, CO Todd Sokolowski, CO Robert Austin.

Around the Cell Block



Kentucky- Of the 1,004 inmates set free under a new early release program, 14 percent have been returned with new crimes.

South Carolina-An inmate's lawsuit seeking to stop state prison officials from forcing inmates into pink jumpsuits if they commit public sex acts has been dismissed.

Texas- A death row inmate has been found with a cell phone inside his body and two SIM cards inside his Bible.

Canada- An obese inmate known as Big Mike has been released early because halfway houses couldn't accommodate him and his lawyer argued his health deteriorated from prison conditions.

Total
Supervised
Population
on
December 10, 2008
23,521

On December 10, 2007 the population was 23,648



Did You Know?...

Did you know is an informational column written by the Facilities Management and Engineering Unit, aimed at increasing your knowledge of issues in our everyday lives. If you have any questions or an idea for a future column please contact Director David Batten at 860.692-7554. This article was written by Jim Thomson, Design Engineer 3, and questions relating to it may be answered by contacting him at 860.692-7518.

Plumbing Isn't Scary

In 1974 I replaced my first faucet which came with the 1950's era house. The project involved cutting copper pipe and soldering the new faucet into place. The result resembled The Leaky Pipe Game on my first attempt, but I finally arrived at a leak free installation.

Today, it is much easier to replace a faucet. First, close the hot and cold water supply valves under the sink and verify that the water does not flow from the faucet. The old faucet may have 3/8 inch diameter tubing that is attached to the water shut off valves with a threaded compression fitting. Remove the hardware attaching the faucet to the sink then loosen the nuts on the fittings and remove the faucet from the sink. If the faucet supply lines are soldered directly to the shut off valves, cut the lines 1 inch above the valves and use 3/8 inch compression adapters that match your supply pipe size. Compression fittings use a removable nut and compression ring that go over the supply pipe. The nut is tightened and compresses the ring onto the pipe to create a watertight joint. Now the old faucet is gone and you have a 3/8 threaded compression fitting near the shut off valve ready to accept the new faucet supply lines.



Your new faucet will have short supply lines with threaded fittings on them, probably ½ inch size. Install the new faucet to the sink using the hardware and instruction sheet that came with the faucet. Now you need to connect the faucet to the shut off valves. Measure the distance between the faucet and valve fittings. The hot and cold may be different lengths. Home supply or hardware stores have these great plumbing aids – flexible supply lines. They are flexible hoses with a variety of threaded fittings on each end. They typically come in a variety of lengths, 12, 16, or 24 inches for example. Buy the length you need with the fittings to match your installation. In this example, 3/8 inch on one end and ½ inch on the other. Connect the hoses to the hot and cold supply lines and faucet and tighten. Then open the shut off valves and check for leaks. Tighten the supply line nuts slightly until the leak stops.

If you don't have shut off valves under your sink or the valves don't stop the water flow, you can install a new valve easily. There are ¼ turn ball valves with 3/8 inch compression fittings on one end and ½ inch compression or threaded fittings on the other end. Close the main water valve to your house. Remove the defective shut off valves if you have them. The supply pipes will most likely be ½ inch copper tubing or ½ inch threaded pipe. Install the new valves using compression fittings or threads. If using threaded valves, wrap 2 turns of Teflon tape on the pipe threads to seal the joint. Close the sink shut off valves, open the main house water valve and check for leaks.

Water Shut Off Valve

20 Years of State Service Nov/Dec 2008

Name	Tilte	Facility	Hire Date
Angelone, Richard	CO	MYI	11/25/1988
Bannish, James	SST	MWCI	11/14/1988
Budzinovski, Albert	CO	WCI	11/25/1988
Cupka, Donna	CS	Cen. Off.	12/30/1988
D'amato, Milagros	PO II	Cen. Off.	11/18/1988
Davis, Frank	CO	MYI	11/4/1988
Dietrich, Jerome	CO	YCI	11/25/1988
Edwards, Sheldon	CO	CCI	11/4/1988
Evans, Wilmore	CO	BCC	12/2/1988
Feldman, Gary	GMO	Cen. Off.	11/4/1988
Fiore, Michael	CS	Cen. Off.	11/18/1988
Gaynor, James	CO	OCI	11/25/1988
Gazda, John	CC	CRCI	12/16/1988
Greeno, Kathryn	Lt.	CRCC	11/25/1988
Guest, Raymond	CC	MYI	12/2/1988
Haggan, Joseph	Dep. Dir. Par.	Cen. Off.	11/4/1988
Hamilton, Michael	CO	MYI	11/25/1988
Harris, Terry	CO	WCI	11/25/1988
Haynes, Mark	CO	BCI	11/4/1988
Hoover, Jeffrey	CO	CRCC	11/1/1988
Jalbert, Dennis	Lt.	MYI	11/4/1988
Johnson, Lawrence	CO	CRCI	11/25/1988
Johnston-Labucki, H.	Sec. II	CRCI	11/25/1988
Jones, James	CO	CCI	11/25/1988
Joslin, Michael	CO	Cen. Off.	11/4/1988
Kiely, John	CO	MYI	11/4/1988
Lamirand, Janet	PO II	Cen. Off	11/18/1988
Landon, Jean	CC	Bergin	11/4/1988
Lawlor, William	CO	CRCI	11/4/1988
Light, Valerie	Dep. War.	NCI	11/4/1988
Lytle, Darin	CO	CCI	11/4/1988
MacDonald, George	CO	CRCI	11/4/1988
Matta, Luis	CC	OCI	11/25/1988
Miller, Gordon	CO	MYI	11/25/1988
Murphy, Craig	CO	YCI	11/4/1988
Negron, Joseph	Lt.	WCCI	11/25/1988
Nierenburg, Barbara	SST	MYI	12/5/1988
Pearson, Wilson	Lt.	OCI	11/4/1988
Potts, Theresa	Sec. I	GCI	11/4/1988
Powell, Marshall	Lt.	ECI	11/4/1988
Sullivan, Sean	Lt.	Cen. Off.	11/4/1988
Vergason, Thomas	CO	CRCC	11/4/1988
Westbrook, Jeffrey	CO	WCCI	11/4/1988
Youngs, Franklin	СО	CCI	11/25/1988

Governor Rell Kicks Off Operation E.L.F.

Governor M. Jodi Rell and the Connecticut National Guard recently kicked-off this year's *Operation E.L.F.* (Embracing Lonely Families) to help Connecticut's military members and the families during the holidays.

The public can support a service member and their families by donating grocery gift cards, department store gift cards, phone cards and new, unwrapped toys. Donations of fuel oil, Christmas trees, snow removal services and financial contributions may also be made to the Connecticut National Guard Foundation, Inc.

Many military families face financial pressures because activated soldiers have seen the elimination or reduction of their civilian job paychecks and Operation E.L.F offers the "Adopt-a-Family" program for them. Individuals and businesses are encouraged to "adopt" one of these families to help them have wonderful holiday season. The name of the family is never revealed to the adopting person or organization. Rather, a summary of the family's demographics and wish list are provided. Gifts are delivered by that family's case worker.

For more Information go to: www.ctngfoundation.org or call Operation ELF @ (860) 524-4922, 4924.

25 Years of State Service Nov/Dec 2008

Name	Title	Facility	Hire Date
Cuprak, Jan	Lt.	BCI	12/9/1983
Cuscovitch, Bruce	Warden II	CRCI	11/23/1983
Majewski, Wendy	Sec. II	Gates	12/19/1983
Morris, Larry	HRS	Cen. Off.	12/23/1983
Paige-DeSantis, C.	CC	Gates	10/15/82
Santana, Angel	CO	MYI	10/28/1983
Shiller, Marla	EEO Spec II	Cen. Off.	12/1/1983
Simmons, Randall	CO	CRCI	12/9/1983
Tyler, Lawrence	CO	CRCI	12/12/1983

Recent Promotions

Name	Title	Effective	Facility
Bonds, Greg	Lieutenant	08/01/08	YCI
Brehler, Jeffrey	Lieutenant	08/15/08	YCI
Casey-Cortes, Kimberly	Cnslr. Trainee	09/12/08	CRCI
Cheman, Robert	Ind. Supv	09/26/08	OCI
Croxford, Stephen	Lieutenant	08/15/08	YCI
Doolittle, Brandon	Cnslr. Trainee	09/12/08	GCI
Green, Ernestine	Lieutenant	08/15/08	HCC
Harraka, Albert	CTO	08/01/08	Gates
Hollstein, Jennifer	Lieutenant	08/01/08	YCI
Leak, Wendy	Parole Off. II	09/12/08	BOPP
Osden, Jacklyn	Trans. Instr.	08/15/08	Cen. Off.
Rodriguez, Cheryl	Lieutenant	08/01/08	CRCI
Laverty, Sean	CFSS3	10/31/08	MWCI

Addiction Services Accolades

John McNerney, a Counselor Supervisor with the Health and Addiction Services Unit, was the recipient of the 2008 Outstanding Service Award from the Connecticut Certification Board (CCB), in recognition of the exceptional and distinguished service he has shown in support of the CCB and the behavioral health community of Connecticut.

Mr. McNerney served the CCB as a member of the Board of Directors, and a case presentation method evaluator from 1994 to 2003. Mr McNerney was one of eight inaugural recipients of this award given on September 18, 2008.



Hospice Pioneer Passes Away

Florence Wald, "the mother of the American hospice movement," died Nov. 8 at her Branford, Conn., home. She was 91. Her vision of bringing the terminally ill peace of mind and, to whatever extent possible, freedom from pain led to the opening of the first U.S. palliative-care hospice in 1974.

In recent years, Mrs. Wald had concentrated on extending the hospice-care model to dying prison inmates. In 2001, Mrs. Wald assisted with the estbalishment of the Department's first hospice program at MacDougall-Walker CI. Since that time, more than 150 inmate volunteers in Connecticut prisons have been trained. Besides comforting the terminally ill, Mrs. Wald believed that the program would save taxpayers money and have rehabilitative qualities for the volunteers. The model now is being molded for residents of veterans' homes in the state.

MVP'S

Adams, Phil CO	MYI	Gammardella, A. CO	MYI	Maskell, Tomest CC	BCI
Allard, James CO	CRCC	Geer, Richard CFSS II	CRCC	May, Jason CO	YCI
Angelo, Joseph CO	MYI	Gillespie, James CO	Gates	McKinnon, Charles CO	CRCC
Atchue, Joseph CO	CRCI	Godding, Kyle Cpt.	MWCI	Messier, Davis CO	NCI
Babbit, Kyle CO	Gates	Godere, Joyce RN	CMHC	Michael, Aldridge, Lt.	Gates
Baecker, William CO	Gates	Golfieri, Joseph CO	CRCI	Mills, Robert CFSS II	MWCI
Baker, Russell CO	CRCC	Grant, Eddie CO	CTU	Mitsou, Michael CFSS II	MWCI
Barnett, Marquis CO	CRCI	Graser, Leonard CO	CRCC	Mosena, George CO	Gates
Battle, Terry CO	CRCC	Greeno, Kathryn LT	CRCC	Murphy, MaryAnn CSAC	WCI
Beaton, Michael CO	CRCC	Griffith, Kathy CO	CRCI	Murray, Gemini Cpt.	CRCI
Bell, Judy CO	YCI	Guest, Raymond CC	MYI	Murry, Mark Lt.	MWCI
Bergin, Thomas CO	MYI	Hanney, Christopher CO	CRCC	Myshrall, Michael CO	MCTSD
Berube-Allen, Maureen CO	MWCI	Harraka, Albert CI	Gates	Noon, Michael CO	Gates
Blum, Jennifer Sec.I	CO	Harris, Paul CO	MYI	Noyce, George CO	CRCC
Bogue, James CO	Gates	Haskell, Charles CO	CRCC	O'Brien, Tony SST	Gates
Brosseau. Bryan CO	CRCI	Hensch, Patrick Lt.	Gates	Oglesby, Dennis Capt.	NCI
Brown, Lakeesha HRS.	CO	Hernandez, Ernest CO	MYI	Oliver, Lance CFSS II	MWCI
Brunelle, Christopher CO	YCI	Howard, Tom CO	YCI	Ouelette, Lise HRA	CO
Bryant, Stephanie Sec.I	CO	Huddleston, Roshell Lt.	MWCI	Padilla, Moises CO	MYI
Carlone, Joseph Capt.	CO	Hylton, Ronald CTO	Gates	Paige, Bruce CO	CRCC
Carlson, Norman CO	Gates	Ilvento, John CTO	Gates	Palmer, Brian CO	CRCC
Carra, Paul CFSS II	MWCI	Isabel Pentell CSAC	YCI	Palmer, Gregory CO	CRCC
Carroll, Margaret SST	CRCC	Jachimowski, Paul HR Mgr.	CO	Palmieri, Jason CTO	MYI
Cartagena, Anthony CO	YCI	Jackson, Annie Sec.II	YCI	Pearsall, William CO	BCI
Cathy Copas CSAC	GCI	Jainchill, Lisa CSAC	MYI	Peay, Yolanda CSW	CMHC
Cellana, Valerie CO	MYI	Jarmon, Charle CO	Gates	Penn, Theresa Capt.	CRCC
Clang, Jeffrey CO	BCI	Jimenez, David Lt.	CRCI	Petrello, Ruth CO	CRCC
Connelly, Pamela PHRS	CO	Johns, Jason CC	MYI	Pioggia, Matt Locksmith	NCI
Conover, Kevin SST	CRCC	Johnson, David CHN	СМНС	Place, Chester CO	CRCC
Cooke, Bryan CO	YCI	Joseph Quattromani CO	Gates	Potts, Jennifer Sec.I	YCI
Cote, Renee CO	Gates	Joseph, Lynette Sec. II	CRCC	Price, Maurice CO	Gates
Daley, Timoty CO	NCI	Juliani, Frank CO	CRCC	Proctor, Christopher CO	MYI
Olandt, David SST	CRCI	Kane, Mary Vice Prncpl.	MWCI	Rabell, David CO	CRCC
David, Steve CO	Gates	Kudzal, Raun CO	CRCC	Randeau, James CO	Gates
DeFrancisco, John CO	Gates	Landrette, Dean CO	MYI	Regan, Matt Cpt.	CRCI
Denicola, Stan CO	Gates	Lane, Darryl CO	Gates	Reutter, David, CO	CRCC
Desormiers, Edna HRS	CO	LaRue McNish CSAC	Bergin		CRCC
Dessaules, Eric Lt.	YCI	Laverty, Sean CFSS III	MWCI	Reynolds, John CFSS II Riggins, Mark CO	MYI
Devito, John CO	CRCC	Lavone Johnson, Lt.	CRCI	Rizzuto, Lisa CO	YCI
Dexter, Shawn CO	CRCC	Lee, Robert CO	CRCC	Robert York Lt.	
Diana Garcia CSAC	BCC	Leiper, Nancy OA	NCI		Gates BCI
Diloreto, Michael CO	CRCC	Lester, Daine HR Mgr	CO	Rochefort, Kelley AA	
Dinino, Robert CO	MYI	Levy, Susan AA	CO	Rodriguez, Cheryl Lt.	CRCI
	MYI	Lisa Jackson Lt.	YCI	Roman, Efrain CO	MYI
Dombroski, Richard CO				Rosenberg, Paul CO	HCC
Donald Cieslukowski CSAC	Gates	Littell, Charles CO	CRCC	Roshkowski, Ken SST	CRCI
Durham, Richard CFSS3	CRCC	Locas, Danielle CO	CRCC	Rucker, Darryl Lt.	MYI
Eldridge, David CO	MYI	Lubenow, Thomas CO	Gates	Rumore, Steven CO	CRCI
Evan, Chuck CHN	CMHC	Lucey, Timothy CO	CRCI	Russo, Lou CO	Bergin
Fabiano, Joe CO	MYI	Luddy, Mary OA	MWCI	Russo, Paul CO	CRCC
Feitel, Jennifer Lt.	MYI	Maloid, Mariusz CO	MWCI	Rutka, Joseph SST	Gates
Feldman, Gary GMO	CRCI	Maltz, Sarah CO	YCI	Rutkowski, Luke CO	OCI
Fennessy, Megan Librarian	MCTSD	Mannette, Steve CFSS II	MWCI	Salisbury, Tracey CO	Gates
Fletcher, Tyrae CO	CRCC	Marquez, Michelle CO	Gates	Sanabria, Sammy CO	CRCI
Fontaine, Jason CO	Gates	Marquiss, Harry CO	NCI	Sanchez, Jr., Dionisio CO	MYI
Fraska, Ginger HRS	CO	Marsee, Robert CO	Gates	Sandra Violette CSAC	CRCI
Fulcher, Loretta ASC	CRCC	Martin, Brian CO	MYI	Sanelli, Steven CO	Bergin
Fulton, Patrick CO	CRCC	Martinez, Edwin CO	CTU	Sanford, Lauren CO	Gates